S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm on                        Monday 12th May 2014 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1.  Present: Mr A Evans, Mr D Price, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr B Clapham, Mrs D Gotts, Mr M Narborough, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Mr Mark Philpot – One Planning

Apologies: Mr D Gerrard 
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 14th April 2014:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Clapham, with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None.
4. To receive questions from the public: None
Neighbourhood Plan update: Mr Price provided an update regarding the Neighbourhood Plan. He explained that all comments had now been received and stated that Project Group members had summarised the comments under each of the six headings.

Mr Price said that a smaller group of delegated Project Group members consisting of Mr Price, Mr Evans, Rev Tate and Mr Parker had formed a sub-committee to include the points raised within the Neighbourhood Plan document. He explained that the next subcommittee meeting is scheduled for 21st May 2014 when it is hoped that the updated draft would be ready for the next Project Group meeting scheduled for the 2nd June 2014.

Mr Price said that a meeting had been held for members of the Project Group (Mr Parker, Mrs Cornwell and Mr Price) to meet with Mr Alan Gomm and Mr John Clements from the Borough Council. 

Mr Price said that during the meeting it had been suggested that a pre-submission ‘health check’ could be carried out to establish if the Neighbourhood Plan would comply with full inspection regulations. 
Mr Price said that the Borough Council had been keen to talk further with the Parish Council about the potential to jointly commission a pre-submission ‘health-check’.
Mr Price informed members that since the meeting, Mr Clements had been back in touch to say that if a ‘health check’ was carried out the approximate total cost would be £900. Mr Price said that the Borough Council would be willing to pay 75% of the fee (£675) and the Parish Council would need to pay the remaining 25% (£225)

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that a pre-submission ‘health-check’, should be carried out, with a cost to the Parish Council of 25% (£225) this was seconded by Mr Clapham with all members in favour.
6. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

14/00570/F

81 Nursery Lane, South Wootton.

Construction of Entrance Porch.

Decision – Support the Application

14/00609/F

15 Briar Close, South Wootton.

Proposed Single Storey Extension.

Decision – Support the Application

The Borough Council has APPROVED Planning Permission for the following Application:

No 14/00372/F  

83 Nursery Lane, South Wootton.

Construction of Extension & Alterations

No 14/00665/F

142 Grimston Road, South Wootton.

Extension and Alterations
No 14/00371/F

7 Oxborough Drive, South Wootton.

Construction of Extension
No 14/00282/F

21 Bracken Road, South Wootton.

Extension and Conversion of Garage
Mrs Cornwell informed members that application number 14/00140/O for the proposed construction of two detached dwellings and creation of new access at 31 Grimston Road, South Wootton has gone for planning appeal. She stated that the outcome of the appeal would be known in due course.
5. To discuss with representatives from One Planning the proposals for the 9 acre field:  Mr Price welcomed Mr Philpot to the meeting and confirmed that all members had seen a copy of the indicative layout produced for the site by Hopkins Homes. 

Mr Price confirmed that members of the Planning Committee had produced a list of questions regarding the layout.

Mr Philpot stated that he had endeavoured to answer the questions as best as he could.

Mr Price confirmed that Mr Philpot’s answers had been received by the Parish Council and had been circulated to all members.

Mr Philpot noted that two areas of concern to the Parish Council were that the Public Right of Way to the south side of the plan had been omitted and would need to be included in all future plans. It was said that there is a standard width for the Public Right of Way; it was thought that this is over two metres wide.

Mr Price said that it had been indicated by One Planning that the eastern half of the site would be gifted to the Parish Council. He said that the Parish Council would like to get the best deal it can for the residents as a whole.

Comment was made that some additional Car Parking facilities for Wootton Park would benefit the area. Members felt that provision to accommodate 30 cars may be adequate.

Mr Philpot said that he had hoped to have been able to bring a copy of the new scheme to the meeting but was unable to do so.

Members spoke regarding the plan and raised concerns regarding some of the parking provision for the new homes. It was said that rear or separate parking courts were not favourable.
Mr Philpot confirmed that the plan is just for indicative purposes; he said it is only a preliminary idea and confirmed that things can be changed. 

Members asked about the affordable housing and enquired how this would be allocated within the site. It was said that the Parish Council prefers the idea of pepper potting this type of housing within the development.

Mr Philpot stated that no decisions have been made. It was suggested that possibly four houses on the site would be affordable housing, perhaps a mix of social rented and part buy.

Mr Philpot confirmed that he had seen the draft Neighbourhood Plan and said that he had responded to it. 
Mr Price spoke regarding the 9 acre field and confirmed that previous applications to develop the site had been rejected by the Borough Council. Mr Price explained that the site had not been put forward within the Neighbourhood Plan as two areas within South Wootton have already been put forward and the Parish Council did not want to put forward extra sites which could ultimately lead to additional housing.

Mr Price added that this does not mean the site could not be considered in the future.
Mr Philpot asked if the Parish Council felt that development of the site could be supported, would it be woven into the Neighbourhood Plan.

Mr Price explained that as the site is within the development boundary, it would not need to be included within the Neighbourhood Plan.

Mr Clapham stated that Hopkins Homes is a large company; he asked if this site would be viable.
Mr Philpot stated that Hopkins Homes had been reluctant to develop the site until recently. He said that since discussions with the Parish Council have taken place, they have been more interested. He said that Hopkins Homes would like to see more local level support from the Parish Council before they will fully commit to it.

Members felt that the site has potential; however it was suggested that Hopkins Homes should produce a new more detailed updated plan of the site taking into account the Neighbourhood Plan guidelines.

Mr Philpot confirmed that Hopkins Homes have seen the draft Neighbourhood Plan. 
Mr Price said that another issue is the Local Plan, it was said that the Parish Council should find out the exact numbers of new homes for both development sites, (Knights Hill and land to the west of Hall Lane) in the late summer. He said the Parish Council would still like to see the numbers reduced.

Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan document and stated that it is hoped that it will be ready for examination by autumn 2014 and then hopefully adopted by the end of the year.

After discussion, members felt that a new plan of the site should be produced, it was said that Hopkins Homes would need to ensure that adequate parking is provided for each dwelling.

Concerns were raised regarding the Car Park area, it was said that this must not become an area used for antisocial behaviour. 
Mr Philpot suggested that the Car Park area would possibly be part of the gifted land and therefore would become the responsibility of the Parish Council.

Mr Price asked if Mr Philpot had spoken with the Borough Council since the Pre-application. 

Mr Philpot confirmed that he had not. He said that the Borough Council would not consider the site as it is already within the development boundary.

Mr Philpot asked members to consider including a line within the Neighbourhood Plan that the Parish Council recognises the benefit of windfall sites.

Mr Philpot said that if the proposal to develop the site was granted, the development would go forward very quickly. He confirmed that the Landowners want to sell the land and Hopkins Homes are keen to purchase and develop the site.  

Mr Philpot thanked members for inviting him to the meeting and said that it had been beneficial. He stated that once Hopkins Homes had produced a new more detailed updated plan of the site he would contact the Parish Council again. He suggested that a representative from Hopkins Homes could attend future meetings.

Letter from Mr Gascoigne – Sylvan House, Nursery Lane. Mr Price informed members that a letter had been received from Mr Gascoigne who lives at Sylvan House, Nursery Lane. Mr Price read out the letter which outlined Mr Gascoigne’s concerns regarding the development of the 9 acre field.

After discussion, Members acknowledged the points raised by Mr Gascoigne, however it was generally felt that the proposals put forward by One Planning and Hopkins Homes were reasonable and should be discussed again.
7.  To discuss Highways issues:

Sandy Lane, South Wootton: Mrs Cornwell referred to the circulated copy letter from Norfolk County Council which had been sent to residents of Sandy Lane. She explained that in response to the letter several residents had written to the Parish Council with their concerns regarding the change and the impact of parking by non-residents visiting Reffley Wood. (Copies circulated)
Mrs Cornwell stated that in 2006 the Government introduced legislation under the Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act which meant that all roads with a recorded dual status automatically lost the public right for use by motorised vehicles, unless there were particular exceptions which could be applied.

Members felt that there was very little the Parish Council could do. After discussion it was agreed that Mrs Cornwell would write to the Woodland Trust to ask if additional Car Parking facilities could be installed to alleviate Car Parking problems in the area.

Request for a seat at the Nursery Lane Bus Shelter: Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had contacted IRS regarding a quote for a seat at the Nursery Lane Bus Shelter.

She stated that the quote should be available at the next Planning Committee meeting on 2nd June 2014.
New Lighting Columns at Ullswater Avenue/Sandy Lane: Mr Clapham spoke regarding the new replacement lighting columns which had been installed under the Parish Partnerships Scheme.
He said that the lights provided good light and due to them dimming at midnight would be efficient. Comment was made that residents had generally spoken favourably of the upgrade.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05pm.

NEXT MEETING: Monday, 2nd June 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.

2nd June 2014
   

    

          

              Chairman 

